Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

December 1, 2004


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

December 1, 2004
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, December 1, 2004.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler;




Comr. Wayne Gray; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Deputy Town Manager 



Rhonda Sommer; Charlie Cameron; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; 



Courtney Gallop; Dave Clark; Norm Bradford; Kadra Bradford; Chuck Blazek; 



Teresa Kerber; Susan Boncek; Doyle and Camilla Hall; Bill and Linda Weisgerber; 


Bel Pitcher; Dave Masters; Ralph Calfee; Andy McCann; Tom Alexander; Colleen 



Oaksmith; Tom Haddon; Donna Haddon; Kevin Schwartz; Matt Artz; Julie LeDeux; 


and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. followed by a moment of silent meditation and the pledge of allegiance.   All Commissioners were present.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 

Dave Masters, Nags Head resident, spoke in favor of the Mattie Midgett store - Beachcombers Museum - on the Beach Road becoming a historical landmark and being opened to the public for viewing. 

Mayor Muller said that he would address the Virginian-Pilot article about the Beachcombers Museum during his agenda later in today’s meeting. 

PRESENTATION OF FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING CERTIFICATES OF APPRECIATION

Presentation of the Festival of Thanksgiving Certificates of Appreciation was postponed until the January 2005, Board meeting.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
The Board recognized the following employees for years of service:

For five years of service, Eddie Curry; Public Works Dept - Sanitation Supervisor; Mayor Muller noted that previously Mr. Curry was a firefighter for the Town for 12 years.

For five years of service, Allen Massey; Administrative Services - MIS Assistant.

For 20 years of service, Kevin Zorc; Dept of Public Safety - Fire Marshal/Safety Officer.  Fire Marshal Zorc was presented with a Tie Tac with Town emblem and a plaque of appreciation.

PRESENTATION OF EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR AWARD
The nominees for Employee of the Year Award were presented with a Certificate of Appreciation and are as follows: 

Police Division


Police Sgt. Kevin Brinkley

Fire Division


Fire Marshal Kevin Zorc

Administration


Planner Andy Garman

Administrative Services
Accounts Payable Technician Jo Ann Clark

Planning and Development
Planner Andy Garman

Public Works


Fleet Maintenance Staff (Al Ward, Charles Bliven, David Fronius)

The Employee of the Year Award was presented to Public Works Fleet Maintenance Staff (Al Ward, Charles Bliven, David Fronius).

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Equipment Operator David Basnight who began work with the Town on September 30, 2004; also introduced by Mr. Clark was Water Plant Operator Ralph Jump who began work with the Town on October 25, 2004.

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Chad Motz, Ocean Rescue Captain, who began work with the Town on  November 1, 2004.

Deputy Town Manager/Finance Officer Rhonda Sommer introduced Vicky Wright, Accounting Technician, who began work with the Town on October 4, 2004.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #5 to FY 04/05 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Annual Certification of Firefighters
-
Water Tower lease renewal for Triton PCS on Municipal Complex Water Tower

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider amendment to Village District Unified Hotel Access Plan 


MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with the exception of item #10 (Request for Public Hearing to consider amendment to Village District Unified Hotel Access Plan) which will appear on a future agenda to be scheduled when all Board members will be present.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #5, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The summary sheet for the annual certification of firefighters was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find an updated roster of Town firefighters as required for annual certification in accordance with GS 58-86-25."

The annual certification list of firefighters, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

The memo from Rhonda Sommer concerning the water tower lease renewal for Triton PCS for the Municipal Complex Water Tower read in part as follows:

"The Town entered into the first agreement of its kind five years ago for Triton to have antenna space

on the Town Hall Water Tower.  This agreement is up for renewal.  The terms of the renewal are the

same as the most recently approved agreement with the rent increased to $2000 per month.  

'Please let me know if you have any questions."

The water tower lease, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

Schedule of West side multi-use path and Surfside Drive discussions

It was Board consensus that the west side multi-use path discussion take place today at time specific 1:30 p.m. and that the Surfside Drive discussion take place afterwards. 

Board meeting aired live via Internet

Mayor Muller announced that today's Board meeting is being aired live over the Internet in both audio and video formats.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider to consider a conditional use application from Mr. Ricky Mercer (represented by Ralph Calfee, P.E.) for the construction of a private dock at Lot 6 Lone Cedar Village (7536 Cedar Island Drive)

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and the Planning and Development staff memo dated November 22, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"Calfee Engineering, representing Mr. Ricky B. Mercer, has submitted the attached conditional use permit application to construct a private dock on the above referenced property.  The property is unimproved (except for a paved access drive and a bulkhead) at this time.  The private dock, if approved, would be considered the principal use of the lot. 

'Section 48-7 of the Zoning Ordinance sets forth the following definition of a private dock:

Private Dock means an estuarine pier or dock which may be permitted as an accessory use to the principal use and shall be for the exclusive use of the landowner and not provide any services of a commercial marina.

'The above definition clearly prohibits the owner of a private dock to engage the dock in any commercial activity.  Examples of prohibited commercial activity would include boat rental, slip rental, crab shedding, charter services, boat tours, and other similar uses.  The private dock, if approved would be permitted for private, recreational use only.

'The subject property is zoned C-2 General Commercial however, several years ago when the Lone Cedar Village subdivision was approved by the Board of Commissioners and recorded, the plat stipulated that all development was to comply with the R-1 Low Density Residential District standards. Private docks (as a principal use), are a conditional use in the R-1 district.  The conditions under which private docks can be permitted as a principal use in the R-1 zoning district are attached for reference. 

'The applicant has obtained CAMA approval for the dock (a copy of the CAMA permit is attached for reference). No other improvements are proposed under this application.  Construction of the dock will require zoning and building permits.

'Planning Board recommendation:

The Planning Board reviewed the attached application at their November 16, 2004 meeting.  As the application is very basic and proposes very little development, the Planning Board’s discussion of this item was brief.  The Planning Board members voted 6 to 0 to recommend that the conditional use permit application be approved as presented.

'Staff recommendation:

Staff has reviewed the attached proposal and has determined that it complies with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance.  Because the proposed use is a conditional use the Board of Commissioners will be required to make the following findings when considering this conditional use application:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed plan meets the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached memorandum from the fire department.  

'Staff recommends that the proposed conditional use application be approved as presented."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 11, 2004, and on Sunday, November 14, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:49 a.m.

Ralph Calfee, engineer for the applicant, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he stated that the application was prepared in accordance with the Town’s rules and regulations and requested Board approval of the application. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:50 a.m.

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to make the following required findings of fact:

-
That the proposed plan meets the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

And to approve the application from Ricky Mercer for a private dock at Lone Cedar Village as presented.  

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider an application for a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity from Grandy Taxi Service
Mayor Muller announced that the application for a Certificate of Convenience and Necessity for Grandy Taxi Service was withdrawn by the applicant.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider an amendment to the Town Code proposed by George E. Goodrich to modify standards for hotel accessways within the Nags Head Hotel Overlay Zoning District

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated November 22, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"The attached ordinance amendment represents an application by Eddie Goodrich to modify standards for hotel accessways in the recently adopted Nags Head Hotel Overlay District.  Additionally, Mr. Goodrich has applied to increase the maximum size for hotel suites in this district.  

'Currently, hotels in the C-2 General Commercial district and in the Hotel Overlay district must have at least 600 feet of frontage along a street before more than one accessway is allowed on the same street.  These accessways must contain at least three lanes; one for incoming traffic, one outgoing right-turn lane, and one outgoing left-turn lane.  Additionally, accessways must be at least 50 feet from the corner of an adjacent property and at least 100 feet from an adjacent accessway.  

'This ordinance amendment proposes to reduce the minimum frontage requirement for two accessways to 350 feet.  Additionally, where more than one accessway exists on a site, this proposal eliminates the requirement for each accessway to have a minimum of three lanes.  Finally, accessways would only have to be 30 feet from an adjacent property corner and the separation requirement between adjacent accessways would be eliminated.  

'Mr. Goodrich has also applied to increase the maximum suite size for hotels from 900 square feet to 1,200 square feet.  However, the ordinance proposal would allow suites to comprise no more than 33 percent of the number of units within the hotel building.

'Planning and Development staff have evaluated the applicant’s proposal and would submit the following comments:

'Staff has discussed the applicant’s proposal with representatives from NCDOT.  The only conflict found between the proposed changes and NCDOT’s driveway standards pertains to the 100-foot separation requirement between accessways.  Currently, the Town ordinance requires a minimum 100-foot separation between hotel accessways and adjacent driveways.  NCDOT’s policy guidelines recommend that sites with more than one accessway maintain at least 100 feet between accessways.  The original proposal submitted by the applicant would have eliminated the separation requirement between accessways.  Staff recommended to the Planning Board that the separation requirement for accessways remain consistent with the NCDOT standard.  The Planning Board agreed with Staff and the applicant has since modified his proposal to be consistent with these recommendations.

'Regarding the minimum separation between the accessway and adjacent property; the only other standard in the ordinance that addresses accessway separation exists in the parking section and pertains to commercial projects.  This standard requires accessways to be a minimum of 30 feet from an adjacent intersection.  Even though the applicant’s proposal reduces the accessway separation requirements for hotels, the modified standard will still exceed the standard that applies to all other commercial projects in Town (30 feet from an adjacent intersection vs. 30 feet from an adjacent property line).  Staff feels that this would be an acceptable standard since it would only apply to NC 12 or local streets.  Additionally, this standard does not conflict with the NCDOT standards.

'The NCDOT recommends a three-lane accessway (one incoming, one left-turn, one right-turn) for large traffic generation sites.  The NCDOT driveway manual provides examples of commercial projects that constitute ‘large traffic generators’:

'Regional Malls

Community Size Shopping Centers (300,000 sq. ft. or more)

Large Business/Office Developments (1,000,000 sq. ft. or more)

Large Residential Developments (1,600 single family units or more)

Large Mixed Use Developments

'The Town Engineer suggested that requiring only two-lane entrances for hotel sites with more than one entrance could be an acceptable standard for sites located on two-lane roadway facilities.  The Town Engineer stated that having right-turn and left-turn lanes simply allows for the convenience of traffic exiting the site, since extra lanes reduce wait times.  

'Staff would recommend approval of the increase in the maximum size for hotel suites.  Staff suggested to the applicant that suites be limited to 1/3 of the number of units in the building.  

'Planning Board recommendation

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the attached ordinance with the following changes:

'Two-lane hotel accessways shall not be less than 28 feet in width to provide for the movement of trucks and other large vehicles into the site

'The separation requirement for hotel accessways shall remain at 100 feet but shall only apply to on-site accessways.  Hotel sites with more than one accessway shall maintain a 100-foot separation between accessways.  

'The applicant was advised of the Staff and Planning Board recommendations and was in agreement with these changes.  Therefore, the application has been modified from its original version to reflect the Staff and Planning Board recommendations.

'Please find the following ordinance attached for your review."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 18, 2004, and on Thursday, November 25, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:54 a.m.

Eddie Goodrich, applicant, stated that discussions with the Fire Department, Public Works, and with Police indicated that more than one entrance was needed; there has been a movement within hotels to become “suite” hotels. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:55 a.m.

Comr. Gray confirmed with Mr. Garman that the two (2) recommendations made by the Planning Board were accepted by Mr. Goodrich and were included in the Board packages.

Comr. Oakes questioned the concern of staff on the size of the unit; Mr. Garman stated that under the current parking standards if all rooms were suites, it would introduce additional parking regulations; the difference between a multi-family dwelling and a hotel is the transient nature of a hotel.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray feels the ordinance strikes a good balance.

There was Board discussion concerning the length of time a unit can be rented.  Mayor Muller said that you may be able to find a hotel that supports year-round occupancy but the Board may have grounds for zoning violations because it would not be operating as a hotel.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the ordinance to modify the Town Code standards for hotel accessways within the Nags Head Hotel Overlay Zoning District as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.

Comr. Sadler questioned Mr. Goodrich as to when the groundbreaking would be expected for the hotel.  Mr. Goodrich said that the site plan cannot be started until the zoning issues are resolved; he anticipates 4 - 5 months for the architect to prepare the plans.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning hotel accessways, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code related to the creation of a new zoning district, ’Soundside Residential Dwelling Overlay District’  (Section 48-447), which will include additional development standards to be applied to the properties located within its geographic boundaries
Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated October 26, 2004, memo which read in part as follows:

"At their July 21, 2004 meeting, the Board of Commissioners passed a six month moratorium to prohibit the issuance of building permits for houses in the unimproved area of Soundside Road and Chowan Avenue that exceed 4,200 square feet and/or five bedrooms in size.  This moratorium was passed to allow Staff time to study alternative and more appropriate development standards for this particular residential area, given its historical significance and the unimproved nature of public facilities in the general vicinity.  The actual boundaries of the Soundside Road moratorium area are included on the attached map.

'This area was one of the earliest developed areas of the Town.  Historically, it was in close proximity to the ferry landing point for many of the early visitors to Nags Head and the first location for summer houses before property owners began developing on the oceanfront.  Many of the early cottages in this area were small, one to one and one-half story houses that resembled the cottages still present today in the Nags Head Historic Cottage Row.  Features common to these houses included porches on multiple sides of structures, cedar shingle or horizontal lap board siding, piling foundations, and functional wood shutters.  Many of these original architectural features have been retained by the existing houses in this area.  

'At present, development in this area is generally very low density.  There are 15 recorded lots; nine of which currently contain residential structures.  With the two recently approved subdivisions, this area will contain a total of 18 recorded lots.  Of the existing residential structures, only two have paved driveways.  Lot coverage is generally limited to the house and outbuildings.  Staff estimates average lot coverage in this area is less than 10 percent.  Additionally, the existing houses, the newest of which was built in 1979 (average age 60 years old), are small with an average heated living area of less than 1,000 square feet and a total area, including covered porches and decks, of roughly 1,600 square feet.  The covered porch was and still is the most common feature found in the architecture of this area.  Eight of the nine cottages in the area have covered porches which generally comprise 1/3 of the average plan area of the structure.  Most houses have hip or gable roofs and are generally one to one and one-half stories.  Dormers are not currently a typical design feature; but have been in previous houses located in this vicinity.  Cedar shingle, horizontal wood lap, and T-111 siding are the most common siding materials.  The footprints of most structures are square or rectangular in plan with some combinations of base forms and a combination of covered porches, enclosed finished space under the porch roof, and open decks.  There is virtually no presence of formal landscaping on the improved lots in this area.  Houses blend with the natural topography, and vegetation is generally a combination of low-growing, naturally-occurring shrubs and dune grasses.  Accessory buildings are very limited and accessory uses such as pools are non-existent.  Most houses are pile supported and ground floor heated living area, placed on a slab at-grade is not a common construction method.  Functional wood shutters exist on many of the existing houses.  Horizontal porch railings with cantilevered, built-in benches are also prevalent.

'The road in this area is composed of a gravel surface and is roughly 15 to 20 feet in width.  It has been stated on numerous occasions that the Town and the residents in this area desire to keep the road in an unimproved condition. 

'Based on the findings by the Board in the moratorium established on the 21st of July, 2004 pertaining to this area of Soundside Road; and also based on the research conducted by Staff regarding the past and present development characteristics of this area, Staff is proposing the following ordinance amendments which would establish standards for the future development and redevelopment of this unique area.  This ordinance would involve the creation of an overlay district.  The current zoning of this area is R-2, Medium Density Residential.  The regulations established for the overlay district would work in conjunction with, and often supercede, the regulations of the underlying R-2 zoning district.  Staff is proposing that the overlay district establish a maximum lot coverage of twenty (20) percent.  Single-family residential dwelling will be the primary permitted use.  Large residential dwellings, or houses greater than 3,500 square feet and/or five bedrooms, will not be permitted.  In addition, limitations on land disturbance, similar to those in effect for the SPD-20 Special Planned Development District, are being proposed.  Finally, houses will be limited to two habitable floors and architectural requirements are being proposed which mandate certain design features, but also rely partially on the Nags Head Residential Design Point system.  

'The following draft ordinance is attached for your review.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted unanimously for the motion to recommend approval of the Soundside Residential Overlay District with the following conditions:

· Lot coverage requirements remain the same as the R-2 district standard

· Horizontal porch railing requirements be removed from the ordinance

· Land disturbance limitations be removed from the ordinance (48-447 (e))

'A survey is conducted of the affected property owners regarding the proposed ordinance."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, November 18, 2004, and on Thursday, November 25, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:10 a.m.

Teresa Kerber, lives at 421 Soundside Road and has lived there for 20 years; this study does a good job in discussing the historical nature and building structures of the area but fails to address the stormwater problems in this area which continues to be a problem; this low-lying area retains water after storms; she has reported this problem to the Town but nothing has been resolved; the building of a concrete driveway on the neighboring property increases stormwater problems; she questioned what the Town will do to handle septic/stormwater issues in this area so that adjacent properties are not adversely affected.  

Ed Duffy, lives at 422 Soundside Road; he can attest that whenever heavy rains came down Barracuda Drive onto his property this past summer, it was so bad that he purchased a pump; he has seen septic floating on top of the water; problems will become worse when additional houses are built.

Bel Pitcher, lives at 417 Barracuda Drive; there has been a flood control problem in this area for years; her house sits higher but gets flooding on the east side where the water sits for days which undermines the area; she would like the situation alleviated if possible.

Ken Brown, lives at 512 Hesperides Drive; is in support of the ordinance amendment; he distributed a picture and said he would like to see the historic nature of the area preserved; he would like underground utilities installed and he is concerned about access for emergency vehicles which he would like addressed.

Tom Alexander, Soundside Road, his subdivision has been recorded and he has three (3) lots that he has applied for building permits; Town Attorney Ike McRee said that there is no vested right until the building permit has been issued, the Town has the option to make the effective date of the ordinance in the future or to make some provision concerning the effectiveness of the ordinance if a septic system permit or some type of governmental permit has been issued.

Colleen Oaksmith, Soundside Road property owner; after a year-long process with Planning staff, the Board provided preliminary plat approval for her lots on Soundside Road in March 2004; the final motion for her properties limited the size of the houses to five (5) bedrooms and no greater than 4200 square feet of heated space; she requested that the requirement for pilings be removed as plans for her house will accommodate its naturally high elevation and is not piling supported; she requested that the Board honor their word given in March 2004, for the conditions placed on her property.

Kim Ansell, lives at 434 Hesperides Drive; agrees with the concerns about the stormwater issues that have been discussed; noted the groundfloor enclosure portion of the ordinance and would like to see this removed from the ordinance; she is not in favor of the monster houses.

Marcus Felton, Gayle Morrisette Felton's husband, lives at 515 Soundside Road; he applauds the Board for trying to preserve a historical portion of Nags Head; this is an opportunity to preserve a little piece of what the old Nags Head used to be; the area's property owners are ready to help the Board preserve this area; he commented that the ordinance should stick with 33% lot coverage as 20% in the smaller lots would be too restrictive; he agrees with the Planning Board recommendations; he does not feel that 33% lot coverage would exacerbate the stormwater issues that exist; he agrees that the stormwater issues need to be addressed. 

Andy McAnn; lives behind Teresa Kerber's property; he would like the ordinance to stay with 33% lot coverage to make the building look more like Nags Head style houses; he would like stormwater runoff issues to be addressed.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:37 a.m.

Mayor Muller explained that the subdivision waivers for the Oaksmith and the Alexander properties were granted earlier this year with the intent of preserving the historic nature of the area.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray thanked everyone for attending today's public hearing; he wants to preserve this area; Ms. Oaksmith's agreement should be adhered to by the Board; in the final ordinance he would like to see some modifications such as with 30% lot coverage and with the 3500 square feet limitation although he feels that the Board should adhere to its promise to the Oaksmiths for 4200 square feet.  Feels stormwater issues brought up by neighbors should be addressed by the Town and should include Barracuda Drive in its resolution.  He also feels that Mr. Alexander should be allowed to complete his building as he has applied for the appropriate permits. 

Comr. Gray expressed his concern about the Oaksmiths and the Alexanders as they expended considerable time and expense in preparing their plans which were eventually approved by the Board; he feels it is important that they be allowed to complete construction under their approved regulations.  

Comr. Sadler said that she does not want the Board to make commitments and then change its mind.  The Town is working on the stormwater issues.  She would like the Town to standardize lot coverage with 33%; the Planning Board has recommended that the property owners directly affected be surveyed; almost 50% of the affected property owners have spoke at today's meeting; underground utilities are very important; pilings are not necessary for buildings that are on a high elevation; she is not sure she agrees with the two (2) habitable floor requirement; she wants to be fair to the Oaksmiths and the Alexanders by excluding them from any requirements being set for this district that these two (2) properties have already been approved for.

Comr. Oakes said that whatever is done in this area should apply to all properties; he suggested looking at using setbacks rather than lot coverage, possibly increasing setbacks but allowing covered porches in those setbacks; consider use of pervious material such as geoweb to address some of the stormwater issues; he is concerned about roof pitch and confirmed with Mr. Garman that the houses in the area were this specific roof pitch; he questioned if a reduced height limit should be considered for this area; does not feel the Board can treat the Oaksmith and the Alexander families differently than the other families in the same area.

Mayor Muller explained that there has never been a formal agreement with the Alexanders and the Oaksmiths; the Board approved the subdivision waivers for those two properties - it was a decision made by the Board and not an agreement.  

Mayor Muller suggested that the ordinance be revised and readvertised.  He does not see how the Town can exclude certain properties from the ordinance.   He confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that the law requires that all lots in a district that are similarly situated must be treated similarly; to  accomplish excluding certain properties would be to draft a district line or to identify some unique characteristic about that lot.

Mr. Wilson explained that he anticipates Mr. Alexander will be receiving his building permit soon and his project may become vested.

It was Board consensus to:
-
Schedule a public hearing on a possible extension of the development police power ordinance/moratorium (it currently expires on January 19, 2005) for the January 5, 2005, Board meeting

-
Schedule a public hearing on a revised ordinance for the January 2005, Board meeting 

-
Include in the revised ordinance (as alternatives in the same ordinance) the limitation of 3500 square foot buildings and the limitation of 4200 square foot buildings; and to allow covered porches to encroach into required setbacks

-
Include in the revised ordinance the following:  retain R-2 lot coverage limitations, remove porch railings requirement, allow houses above a certain elevation to not require pilings, retain the land disturbance portion of proposal, require underground utilities, and retain two (2) habitable floors requirement

-
To forward the proposal to all affected property owners for comment

-
 Comr. Oakes is to meet with staff concerning alternate impervious materials, such as geoweb, 

if desired

Report from Town Auditor - Pickrell, McGinnis, and Dowdy

Teresa Pickerel from the Town Auditor firm Pickerel, McGinnis, and Dowdy reported that the Town has received an unqualified opinion on its financial statements which is outlined in the audit report.  There were no reportable conditions.  She went through the framework of the report with the Board as the form is different than previously submitted as required for implementation of GASB 34 which is a requirement for local governments.  The main changes are the addition of the Management Discussion and Analysis section on pages 3 - 11 and is the most important portion of the report for review.

Mayor Muller questioned the decrease in occupancy tax; Ms. Sommer explained that the decrease is county-wide and is in part because of the shared amounts with the inclusion of the Town of Duck. 

Comr. Oakes commented on staff's ability to work with FEMA and to procure reimbursements for the Town; the management letter addresses some issues with retaining clean-up deposits; he suggested looking at a central cashier position.  Town Manager Fuller agreed with Comr. Oakes’ comments about a one-stop process, i.e., a central cashier position.

It was Board consensus that a response be prepared by Town Manager Fuller to the items listed in the auditor's management letter dated September 30, 2004. 

Board members thanked Ms. Sommer and her staff and the auditors on a good job.  Ms. Sommer thanked her staff for their work.   Ms. Sommer introduced her staff members to the Board.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to accept the audit results as presented and to adopt the following Resolution of Appreciation for Rhonda G. Sommer:

"WHEREAS, Rhonda G. Sommer is leaving after more than five years of service to the Town of Nags Head as Deputy Town Manager and Finance Officer; AND

'WHEREAS, Ms. Sommer has demonstrated excellence in performing her duties and a commitment to serving the citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, her broad understanding of Town operations, persistence and tenacity have enabled the Town to save countless taxpayer dollars and she has provided insight into human resource issues, and key leadership during and after  storm emergencies; AND 

'WHEREAS, Ms. Sommer has increased productivity and enhanced the quality of her staff performance by streamlining processes and by assisting in the overhaul of the Town's Personnel Policy; AND

'WHEREAS, her knowledge, experience and commitment to the Town will be sorely missed.  

'THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Nags Head expresses its most sincere appreciation of Ms. Sommer's service to the Town and extends its warmest thanks to her for all she has done for the Town and its citizens.    Further that she is wished the very best in her new endeavors with the Town of Reidsville."

The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Presentation on Town Manager selection process - Roger Scott, Springsted 

Roger Scott, Vice President of Springsted spoke to the Board about the Town Manager selection process.  Mr. Scott has been a consultant to the NC League of Municipalities since 1985; his business membership has all been in local government.  He outlined the process summary which was included in the Board packages.   The purpose of the process is to sell candidates to Nags Head as well as to sell candidates to the Board.  He explained that out of 100 - 150 candidates, there will probably be 50 qualified candidates and probably 20 outstanding candidates.  He will bring back 4 - 6 candidates for the Board's  consideration.  

Mayor Muller explained that Springsted's fee is $15,000 plus out of pocket expenses and travel expenses; the process should start in January and should end in May. 

Comr. Gray questioned how much out of pocket expenses usually run; Mr. Scott responded that they run approximately $3,000 - $4,000.

Mayor Muller said that he would like to get a sense of what the community feels is needed through the use of stakeholder interviews with various community leaders.  These interviews would be in addition to interviews with the Board members.  He spoke in favor of utilizing Springsted for the selection process.

Comr. Sadler stated that she agrees with the Springsted proposal; she questioned if anyone has tried to obtain information through the Institute of Government/League on how they search for candidates.  Comr. Sadler would prefer a choice of companies rather than immediately going with one company.

Mayor Muller said that he spoke with Gene Dillman from NCLM Member Services; they do not make a habit of doing this for Towns and he is not aware that they do this type of service at all.

Comr. Oakes said that he is not as concerned with dollars as he is about possible conflicts with the Institute of Government/League; he feels the larger group to choose from the better off the Town will be.  He agreed with the Springsted Corporation proposal.  

Comr. Sadler suggested putting a cap on out of pocket expenses.  If expenses exceed a specific amount, Springsted would be required to come back to the Board for approval.  

Mayor Muller pointed out that bringing in candidates for interviews is not included in Springsted's costs.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to accept the proposal from Springsted, Inc. for Town Manager selection process at a cost of $15,000 to include travel expenses and out of pocket expenses with a cap of $5,000 for out of pocket expenses.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:20 p.m. 

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:34 p.m.

West side multi-use path - Comr. Oakes and Comr. Gray

-  from November 3, 2004, Board meeting
Comr. Oakes reported on the meetings with the West Side Multi-use Path Committee.  Some of the issues of concern discussed were access points, child safety, fire safety, increased vandalism, privacy, decrease in property value.  Alternatives to include a path along the bypass and through the neighborhoods were also discussed.

Comr. Oakes stated that he is not in favor of a path on the bypass; he would like to find a balance between those present who are concerned about the unknown and those who have the potential to use the path.

Comr. Gray said that the big issues are security and access.  Currently, off-road vehicles use that area and the great majority of residents in that area are against the path; he attended two of the meetings and the walk on the proposed path.

Comr. Oakes also noted that those who purchased their houses near the Woods had the expectation of privacy and serenity in that area.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray questioned if the area can be gated and access prohibited after dark. 

Comr. Sadler said that several citizens have questioned her as to why the Town was against the idea of a sidewalk adjacent to the bypass; she feels DOT Jerry Jennings should be here to speak about a possible bypass multi-use path.

Comr. Oakes reported that the DOT Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) indicates plans to add lanes to the bypass and if they allowed the Town to construct a path encroaching on their area, they would have to pay to move that area at some point.  He reiterated that his main objective is safety for pedestrians along the bypass. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark said that he has discussed a bypass multi-use path with NC DOT; a problem that exists is that the shoulder is used as a safety strip and if the ditch is moved then the safety strip is lost.  He confirmed what Comr. Oakes had stated and said that DOT would have to relocate the  path when the additional lanes on the bypass are constructed.  

Mayor Muller provided a brief history of this issue; the purpose of the path was to get kids to/from the YMCA.  He does not feel it would be safe putting pedestrians on the bypass and he feels curb/gutter would not be right environmentally.  Mayor Muller said that he appreciates concerns expressed from those who abut the project but he does not feel that those concerns will be realized; some of the same concerns exist on the Beach Road.  He feels it is time for the Board to move forward and to put the project out to bid.  The path is one more recreational amenity for the Town and will provide access to/from YMCA, the Dare County Recreation Park, and the Town Park.

Comr. Gray brought forward a memo written by Mayor Muller several years earlier to the President of the Nags Head Pond Association indicating that the easement at the end of Oak Knoll Drive would not be opened up.

Mayor Muller explained that his memo referred only to vehicular access and not to a pedestrian access.  He stated further that he has committed many times to not using roads in the Pond as a primary vehicular access to the recreational site.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he remembers the easement's use as a vehicular access being prohibited but he has no recollection of any discussions of a pedestrian path.

Town Manager Fuller noted that the Board required the easement for potential access to Nags Head Woods; against the will of the developer. 

Comr. Oakes feels the Town can provide security with the Town's police force; he feels it is time to make a decision since the State is on the hook with grant funds.  There is always neighborhood resistance to bike paths - he feels the neighborhood will come to enjoy and appreciate the path; he has to look at not just the families that are there now.  

Comr. Gray feels that as elected officials they should listen to the public and do as the public wants; he feels that the path should not be considered. 

Mayor Muller feels that as elected officials they should do what is in the best interests of the Town.  He noted that there would not be a multi-use path, public beach access, nor any public facility in the Town if the Board allowed opposition to an idea to prevail rather than doing what is best for the Town.

Comr. Sadler said that she does not feel that the path will benefit the majority of the citizens.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to take no action concerning the west side multi-use path and to return the grant funds to DOT as soon as possible with the Town’s appreciation.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Muller, Mayor Pro Tem Murray, and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.  

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize staff to prepare the necessary engineering plans for the west side multi-use path and to submit the project for bid.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray. 

It was confirmed that the award of the bid for the project will be returned to the Board for a final vote.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 2 with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes. 

Update on Surfside Drive

Arlene Porter, stated that the group of property owners from Surfside Drive attending today’s meeting is interested in finding out what, if anything, will be done for Chawanook, High Dunes, and Limulus subdivisions in South Nags Head.

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that it was his intention to get CAMA to Town prior to the holidays so that they can provide analysis of what, if anything, can be done for this storm-damaged area of South Nags Head.

Mayor Muller said that he believes the best thing the Board can do is to work on providing alternate  access to these cottages and to continue to work on the beach nourishment project.  

Comr. Gray questioned using FEMA funds to replace the berm in this area; Mr. Clark explained that the berm was authorized only for a one-time installation. 

Comr. Sadler said that if the Town is successful in the beach nourishment project, then she would like to protect the portion of Surfside Drive that is still intact and with CAMA's permission to protect the southern end of the street plus the infrastructure.  Plan B would be to continue to work on the access easement behind the properties.   Sandbagging is presently taking place in that area at private homes and she would like to protect the area as much as possible.

Mayor Muller confirmed that Comr. Sadler is suggesting sandbagging to close the gap on Surfside Drive which starts at 9818 Surfside.    

Mayor Pro Tem Murray agrees with Comr. Sadler to try to protect/keep as much of the road as possible.

Sandbag projects have run in the $50,000 - $100,000 range and funds exist in the capital reserve fund if the Board wants to continue fighting for Surfside Road. 

Comr. Sadler feels this is possibly a way to save the road until the beach nourishment project is in place.  She feels that the cost is something that can be done.

Mr. Clark agreed that it would be worth pursuing with CAMA a sandbag project of approximately 500 feet with costs of about $100 per foot in addition to looking at alternative access for about 13 homes and 5 would come out of that 13 if the road is saved with sandbags.   This could buy enough time without having to create an access on the backside for those homes.

It was pointed out that on average in the Town $3/foot has been spent on Town streets; on Surfside Drive, however, an average of $300/foot has been spent by the Town. 

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize staff to apply for a CAMA permit to install sandbags to safeguard the remaining portions of Surfside Drive in the Chawanook area.  If approved by CAMA, staff is to solicit bids to do the work and to proceed if the cost does not exceed $75,000 with funds to come from Capital Reserve - Erosion Abatement line item.  If the bid is more than that, it is to return to the Board for reconsideration.  If sandbags are installed, the Town will place gravel in the eroded areas of the roadway.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray feels this is not a good idea as the road will not be saved and would be a waste of money.

Comr. Gray said that he will vote for it but Board members should take note after the sandbags are installed.

Mayor Muller said that he feels the expense is justified because people continue to fight and maintain their properties.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The  motion passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Pro Tem Murray and  Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

Town Manager Fuller reported that Planning staff has been directed to prepare the necessary correspondence requesting written documentation of approval from CAMA for the houses on Surfside Drive that have recently installed sandbags.

Recommendation to award a contract for the construction of the proposed South Nags Head Fire Station

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated December 8, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"The Town received five responses to its invitation to bid for the new South Nags Head Fire Station.  The bids have been evaluated by the Architect, the Town Manager, Public Works Director, Fire Chief, myself and other Town staff.  The submissions are in order with the exception noted on the Architect’s letter. The lowest responsible bidder is Brown Building Corporation with a bid of $1,455,000. My recommendation is to accept the bid of Brown Building Corporation as the lowest responsible bidder.

'This bid does not include fill for the project site. It was agreed prior to this bid process that the Town would assume the cost for the fill portion of the project.  That cost is yet to be determined but should fall in the range of $65,000 to $90,000.

'I will be glad to answer any questions concerning this recommendation."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to accept the bid from Brown Building Corporation for the amount of $1,455,000 for construction of the new South Nags Head Fire Station.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the November 1, 2004, Special Meeting; November 3, 2004, Regular Session; November 17, 2004, Adjourned Regular Session; and the November 23, 2004, Special Meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller

Town Manager Fuller had nothing new to report on beach nourishment.

Discussion of revisions to Personnel Policy 

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated November 22, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“The following items are presented for your consideration.

‘1.
Language for Article VIII restricting access to Town facilities - the Personnel Committee makes the following recommendation - Upon suspension of an employee, the Town Manager may require the employee to relinquish assigned Town equipment or to stay off designated Town property.

‘2.
New Language for Confidentiality Agreement – the revised language as prepared by Attorney John Leidy is attached to this memorandum.

‘3.
New Grievance Procedure – the following language is proposed to address the calling of witnesses at a grievance hearing - The grievant has the right to call any witnesses they desire.  If during the course of the hearing there is a request for supplementary testimony, additional witnesses may be called.  The hearing may be adjourned and reconvened when the witnesses become available.  

‘4.
Changes to Retiree Tier Insurance – the Personnel Committee recommends that the tiers for employer contribution to retiree health insurance be expanded as follows:

	
	Current
	Proposed

	20 years
	75%
	75%

	21 years
	75%
	80%

	22 years
	75%
	85%

	23 years
	75%
	90%

	24 years
	75%
	95%

	25 years
	100%
	100%


‘This change would only affect those employees who retire in the future at the stated lengths of service.  It is not possible to estimate the increase in health insurance cost for this change. 

‘Your approval of these changes is requested at this time.”
Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that Section 160A-168 speaks to information that may be revealed in someone's personnel file.  The Personnel Grievance Board has access to personnel files but has no rights to anything in the personnel file other than what the general public can see or what the employee has authorized.  

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to approve Item #1 (Language for Article VIII restricting access to Town facilities), and to approve Item #3 (New Grievance Procedure language to address the calling of witnesses at a grievance hearing), and to refer Item #2 (New language for Confidentiality Agreement) back to the Town Attorney for review/rewording, and to not approve Item #4 (Changes to retiree tier insurance).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously. 

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of resolution to accept offer of dedication of improvements for Southridge Section V

It was noted that the agenda item concerning the resolution to accept the offer of dedication of improvements for Southridge Section V is not ready for Board review and has been postponed. 

NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of November 8, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"MINUTES APPROVAL

-
Minutes from the October 11, 2004 meeting were approved.  

'NEW MEMBERS WELCOMED

-
Cliff Ogburn and Mark Dunlevy were welcomed to the Citizens Advisory Committee.  

'SPECIAL EVENTS CONTINUATION OF DISCUSSION FROM OCTOBER 11, 2004 

-
Town Manager Webb Fuller and the Citizens Advisory Committee discussed in full detail the citizens’ rights to use the beach in front of public accesses.  Mr. Fuller explained the Outer Crowd Gathering (ODCG) application process.  

-
The Committee and Mr. Fuller discussed weddings within the Town.  Weddings are not an advertised event (private event).   ODCG’s are for advertised events; at this time weddings are not being handled very well in the Town i.e. via the wedding planners, permit process, rental property management agencies.  The permit process should be consistent for weddings.  This information could be advertised through the Town’s website, newsletter, and/or wedding planners.

After detailed discussion the following motion was made:

'Motion:  Peter Rascoe made the motion for the Town to organize a meeting with rental property managers, wedding planners, wedding associations & Town staff to discuss procedures for weddings in the Town of Nags Head i.e. beach accesses.  Fred Chatelain seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

'COMMERCIAL COMMUNITY APPEARANCE AWARD

-
Deputy Town Clerk Michelle Gray distributed the list of winners for the Commercial Community Appearance awards as well as the most improved site.  The winners will be awarded with plaques at the February 2005 Board Meeting.  

'DISCUSSION OF SPECIAL RECOGINTION FOR DECEASED CITIZENS 

-
Last month Susan Boncek asked the Committee to consider recognizing a special deceased person that did a lot for the Town over the years.  This person did not necessarily have to be a Nags Head resident – can have Nags Head ties.  

'The committee decided to solicit nominations from the community by advertising on the Town’s website and the newsletter.  Civic affairs or someone who shaped the culture of Nags Head since 1961 would be the outline/criteria for making the nomination for this award.  

'This award could be called “The Nags Header”; the nominator would have to provide facts why they are making the nomination of the deceased; committee to review all nominations; Susan Boncek is point of contact for further information.  Michelle Gray is to provide this information for the Town website and newsletter and send to Ms. Boncek for proofing.

'NEW BUSINESS

-
Chief Cameron – invited everyone for a dedication of the Town’s Veterans Memorial on November 11, 2004 at 11:00 a.m. in front of Town Hall.  

-
Chief Cameron – provided an update on the Tanger Outlet Mall traffic plan.

- 
Russell Lay - reported that he is still trying to arrange a meeting with Susan Ruiz-Evans to discuss a Commercial Beautification plan with the assistance of the Master Gardeners.  Pat Moore stated that she would assist in contacting Ms. Evans.  

-
Chief Cameron – provided an update on the Town and County drainage plan and meetings at the request of Fred Chatelain.  

- 
Planning Director Tim Wilson – reported the Commercial Architecture Plan is working i.e. Applebee’s Restaurant.  The final phase of the emergency phase berm is expected to begin on November 16, 2004.  

'ADJOURNMENT

-
The Committee adjourned at 10:09 a.m."

Board members discussed the process for weddings; Town Manager Fuller said that weddings on the beach are very common during the summer months and the Town's Outdoor Crowd Gathering Process can be fine-tuned to work better for those wishing to get married on the beach. 

It was Board consensus to not infringe on those who want to get married on the beach and to not require any type of permit.  A meeting among wedding planners, realtors, etc. was mentioned and it was noted that the Town should not stand in anyone's way but should make sure wedding planners, etc. think about what they need to think about, i.e., parking, trash, etc.

Mayor Muller agreed with Ms. Boncek's suggestion to recognize those who have contributed to the Town and encouraged the CAC in this venture.

Report from Artwork Selection Committee

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of November 10, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"CONSIDERATION OF WORK BY ARTIST JOHN SILVER

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to purchase “The Boys”, an oil painting on linen by artist John Silver for the price of $900.  It was Committee consensus to include this painting in the December Art Exhibit at RIFP.

'DECEMBER 2004 TOWN ART EXHIBIT AT RIFP

Committee members discussed the Art Exhibit at RIFP.  The following topics were discussed:

-  Transportation of artwork:  Charles Hardy Moving vans 

-  Board Room art:  Carolyn Morris is to remove Russell Yerkes/Nicole Kennedy paintings from Board Room

-  Reception on Sunday, December 5th from 4 - 6 pm:  Carolyn Morris is to check with Mayor Muller about contacting Kelly’s Restaurant to see if they would donate some of the food for the reception and to plan on 100 - 150 people in attendance

-  Mailing List:  Majid Elbers reported that the RIFP is responsible for all publicity with approximately 700 mailing addresses - In addition, RIFP will provide 100 publicity cards of invitation to the Town for individual mailing - Carolyn Morris is to prepare mailing labels for all artists in the collection to be invited. 

'REVIEW OF ARTWORK FOR DISPLAY AT DECEMBER 2004 RIFP EXHIBIT

It was Committee consensus that all pieces in the Town’s artwork collection be included in the RIFP Exhibit during December 2004.  One piece of artwork was chosen by the Committee from those artists that have more than one work in the collection.

'Attached please find the final list prepared by Committee members of the artwork pieces to be included in the exhibit."

Mayor Muller invited everyone to attend the Town Art Collection opening reception scheduled for Sunday, December 5, 2004, from 4:00 - 6:00 p.m. at the Roanoke Island Festival Park Gallery.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee asked for Board direction on the Town versus Crumpler Management lawsuit if the Board enters Closed Session. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller had nothing new to report. 

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Muller - Schedules

The following schedules were discussed with Board members:

-
The January 2005, mid-month Board meeting is scheduled for January 19, 2005, at 7:30 p.m. with a mid year report from the Septic Health Initiative and a discussion of where to go with alternatives.

-
The Board Retreat was scheduled for January 20, 2005 

-
A reception and workshop to be scheduled with Town beach nourishment lobbyist Marlowe and Company for December 15, 2004.  

The workshop with Marlow and Company is to accomplish the following: 

-
Discussion to familiarize the consultant with the condition of the beaches and where the Town is in the nourishment process to include a tour of the beach

-
Workshop with Nags Head Board of Commissioners and the Kill Devil Hills Board of Commissioners for a discussion of the goals desired in pursuing federal funds

-
Public function - Reception with Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills Boards and with key business community leaders to introduce Marlowe and Company and provide an opportunity for discussion about shoreline protection as a national issue and the effect it has locally

Mayor Muller - Include Barracuda Drive in stormwater issues

Mayor Muller noted that Barracuda Drive is to be included in discussions of stormwater issues.

Mayor Muller - Schedules (Continued)

Mayor Muller noted that there will not be a formal mid-month meeting scheduled for December 2004, but he said that he would be willing to call a Special Meeting to consider the Southridge Subdivision Phase V plat approval if necessary.

Mayor Muller - Amendment to Springsted Motion

It was Board consensus to amend the Springsted motion made earlier today to identify the spending source as Contingency. 

Mayor Muller - Disservice to the Board by Virginian Pilot article on Beachcombers Museum 

Mayor Muller pointed out that the article in the Virginian-Pilot which stated that the Town was not supportive of the Beachcombers Museum project was not true.  Mayor Muller said that he supports the creation of the museum but not in the mode it is now as it requires appropriate parking, etc. as identified in the Town Code.  He feels that the article did a great disservice to the Nags Head Board.

Mayor Muller - Board recognition of performance of Town employees

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize a one-time market adjustment pay of $50 (net pay) to all employees of the Town as of today (December 1, 2004).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller - Town Boards/Committees

Mayor Muller asked Board members to consider how best to recognize the Town’s Board and Committee members for the work they do for the Town.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Sadler - Various issues

Chief Cameron responded to Comr. Sadler on the following issues:  

-
Red light camera program - Chief Cameron will discuss the Virginia legislature recently withdrawing their red light camera program.  The Town program bid opening is scheduled for Friday, December 3, 2004.  He has asked DOT to look at changing the predominant north - south lighting since there is a lot less traffic.

-
Tanger Outlet Center - they had a successful day of sales the day following Thanksgiving; the traffic signal at Tanger Outlet Mall should be completed by the first of the year. 

-
Bypass speeders - Chief Cameron has met with his officers concerning speeding on the bypass - the speed radar machine will be installed on the bypass; in addition “dummy” police vehicles will be set up on the side of the road to discourage speeders.  Chief Cameron is monitoring the Charlotte photo-enforced speeding system which is similar to what is done for the red light camera program. 

-
Street lights that are out - Public Safety is to work with Planning to perform a street light audit north to south - neighborhood by neighborhood.  Town Manager Fuller said that staff is working on a master street lighting plan.  Planning will incorporate this information into a GIS layered system which is expected to be completed in spring 2005.  Staff will check with a light-meter to make sure the Town is complying with its own lighting ordinance.

-
House numbers - Chief Cameron said that one last letter will go out to all property owners explaining the requirement for house numbers before moving into a fining status since the educational route has not worked.  This is a Town-wide issue and not just with the oceanfront houses.   

Comr. Sadler - Outstanding business licenses

Comr. Sadler noted that the memo from Administrative Services in the FYI portion of the Board packages identified 92 business licenses outstanding in Town.  It was noted that business owners who have not paid their license fee have been contacted by mail six (6) times and by phone two (2) times.

Comr. Oakes requested that the list of outstanding business license owners be emailed to Board members. 

Comr. Sadler - V-Zone Hazard Area

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that staff is checking with the State to find out if a violation of the V Zone (the area closest to the ocean) exists or if the Town Code is being interpreted differently by a different building inspector.  Board members asked to be notified when an answer is received from the State.

Comr. Sadler - Berm and oceanfront properties 

Comr. Sadler confirmed with Planning Director Tim Wilson that there are about 24 oceanfront property owners that did not give permission for berm construction. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark updated the Board that today began the second phase of the berm project; access for the trucks to deposit sand are Jennette’s Pier for the north and James Street for the southern portion of the project. 

Comr. Sadler - Article on Beachcombers Museum in Virginian Pilot

Comr. Sadler stated that the article referred to by Dave Masters earlier today from the Virginian Pilot concerning the Beachcombers Museum was very one-sided.  She stated that the Board is committed to the preservation of historic interests in Nags Head.  She said that she is aware of what the old Mattie Midgett store contains and she was there when it was first opened to the public.   

At Comr. Sadler's request, Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized his email to Board members earlier this week which was sent originally to Board members, Town Manager Fuller, and Planning Director Tim Wilson on May 24, 2004, and which read in part as follows:

"I met with Chaz Winkler re: Nellie Myrtle's store “Museum” last Thursday (May 20th) for well over an hour.  He wants to turn the store into a “Museum”.  In doing so I advised him he will need a number of zoning amendments (museums are not allowed uses now) and will in all likelihood need several BOA variances in that the store does not meet most of our setbacks. The building is 2.8 feet off the northern side property line (needs at least five feet) and on the southern side property line he will need at least 27 feet between the building and the side property line (22 foot drive aisle, five foot separation between driveway and side property line).  It looks like he has 28 feet, but he is also talking about putting in a 4+ foot wide HC ramp in that 28 feet. The store is 5 feet on NC 12, (needs 15 feet for front yard). To make parking work he will need to relocate some septic lines.  He has stated the western most house which is in poor condition “is an accessory structure” in so will not require any parking allocation. If that house becomes “usable” we will probably have a “use issue” (two uses on one lot).  I advised him the next deadline was Friday May 21st for Planning Board and said to get us “something” by the 21st and we can work together to address all the zoning changes needed.  I am not aware that he submitted anything but if he did I will update.  I left the decision up to Chaz on how he wanted to proceed.

'He is also working with the State of North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources which informed Dorothy Hope on April 28th that the structure was placed on the State study list and in doing so it’s my understanding that some NC Building Code/Flood requirements may be relaxed for Historic Structures."
Comr. Sadler confirmed with Dep. Planning Director Bruce Bortz that nothing has been submitted to staff for Board of Adjustments or Planning Board consideration; Mr. Bortz said that he has had no conversations with anyone at the store since May 2004.   Comr. Sadler said that she is in support of the museum and wants to guide them as the Town has done with other entities such as with hotels, etc.

Board members spoke in favor of the museum becoming open to the public; Comr. Sadler said that the article does not deter her hopes that the museum will one day become a reality. 

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss civil penalties on properties condemned as a result of Hurricane Isabel, to give direction to the Town Attorney concerning the Town/Crumpler Management lawsuit and to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 4:36 p.m.
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